owsiet

Along Route '66



Allan A. Ryan, Jr. 116 llth St., S. E., Washington, D. C. 20003 Secretary: Lawrence J. Geiger, 351 E. 84th St., Apt. 12F, New York, New York 10028 Treasurer: Gerald G. Paul, 280 Collins Ave., Mount Vernon, New York 10552 Class Agent: Caleb Loring, 3rd, Indian Hill, Prides Crossing, Massachusetts 01965 Newsletter Editor: David N. Dubrow, 195 Prospect Street, Apt. 402, East Orange, N.J.

Volume VI

Number 6

January

Dear '66:

As I've done in some recent (if I dare use that word) newsletters, I'd like to begin with a short report on what's been happening in Hanover, concentrating on the kind of items that don't make the Alumni Mag. This fall saw a several-month-long strike by construction workers employed by a company doing work for the College. There was picketing and a mass protest by 400 union members who, joined by many members of the College community, paraded through downtown Hanover and the campus.... The College has received a \$600,000 grant from the Alfred P. Sloan Foundation to begin a comprehensive nine-year program in the utilization of educational technology as a means of enriching the teaching process.... For the first time in several years there was a "Dartmouth Night." The event, which took place on the eve of the Penn game, included a pep rally complete with band, as well as a 60 foot high bonfire.... I know many of you will shake your heads in disbelief, but the College reports that there has been overcrowding at Thayer Hall. No, the "mystery meat" hasn't gotten any better, it's just that eating at Lou's, Hal's, etc., has just become to expensive for a lot of students.... In a recent headline article in the "D" entitled "Upper Valley Pornography: Rennaisance or Extinction," it was reported that among the fastest moving books at the Colonial Bookshoppe on South Main Street are "Piece Meal," "Love Spurt" and "The Art of Erotic Massage" Green Key Society, which has been soliciting student opinion as to which, if any, symbol should replace the Dartmouth Indian, has received the following suggestions, among others: The Turkeys, The Flaming Weenies, The Pine Cones, The Thunder Chickens, The Longhorns, The Ice Gnomes, The Masked Coeds, The Green Smog, The Weak Tits, The Animals, The Hairy Chested Vandals. I'm not sure Dartmouth really needs a symbol.... The women's field hockey team downed all three of their opponents to win the Northeast All-College Field Hockey Tournament.

Gerry Paul asks me to remind you to send in your dues (nine bucks). Checks should be made out to "Dartmouth '66" and sent to Gerry at the address which appears in the masthead (or you can make out the check to "cash" and send it to me).

HERE NOW THE NEWS:

Steven Kemper is now teaching anthropology at Bates College and living in Greene, Maine. Barry Machado is in his third year of teaching history at Washington & Lee. Barry and his wife Anice, who teaches in a rural grammar school in Natural Bridge, Virginia, have a sevenmonth old son. Barry asks for information concerning the present whereabouts and activities of Gene Whitehorn. Robin Carpenter writes that Pat Woodworth has moved back home to Minnesota (from California) and that he and his wife, Rene are breeding Bouviers (not the Jackie Kennedy kind of Bouviers, but rather the canine variety). Jim Carroll will have finished four years as a Judge Advocate in the Marine Corps by the end of the year. His brother Tim is a member of the class of '77.

Dave Cross married Sandra Lane last August, will get his M.B.A. from Wharton this month, and tentatively plans to work in the international department of New England Merchants National Bank in Boston after the first of the year. Bob Morgan is currently a resident designer with the American Conservatory Theater (A.C.T.) in San Francisco. Russell Sabrin is in the

Air Force at the School of Aerospace Medicine at Brooks AFB in San Antonio, where he is learning to be a flight surgeon. He finished a year of a general surgery residency in D.C. He will be going this month to Osan AFB in Korea, where he will be stationed for the next 13 months. This will take Russell through two winters, which are reportedly much like Hanover's.

Jim Season has left Kuhn, Loeb & Co. and is presently Director of Corporate Development for the Union Corporation, which is headquartered in Verona, Pa. Jim's office is in New York City. Al Singer is now living in Charlotte, North Carolina and practicing law with the firm of Weinstein, Sturges, Odom Bigger & Jonas. Jack Stebe just completed a Southeast Asia tour in Thailand and is returning to Tucson, where he will be flying the U-2 for the next few years. Jack's wife and four boys are doing well in the desert.

Toni Hinderman is living in Anchorage, Alaska and doing consulting geology. Toni and his wife, who teaches physical education and cross-country skiing at the local junior high school, have a one year old son. Terry Lowd is the new director of the Rumford, Maine, Community Hospital, which is a 100 bed hospital serving western Maine. George Bond is on the faculty (Dept. of Biology) at Fitchburg (Mass.) State College. Jim Beardsley has moved to San Francisco and joined Crown Zellerbach Paper Co. as a marketing manager in consumer products. Bob Wilson is in his last year at the University of Miami Law School in Coral Gables.

Some new arrivals: Rick Godfrey and his wife Carol celebrated the baptism of their first child, Jennifer, late last August. Baptism was administered by Rev. Bill Swift '67. Other Dartmouth men present were grandfather R.A. Godfrey '42 and Tom Brady. Rick is presently a Trust Administrator with the National Bank of Detroit. Mark and Paula Budnitz had their second child, Judith Rebecca, last April. Mark is teaching a clinical course at B.U. Law School as well as practicing law with the Boston Legal Assistance Project. Bob and Karen Serenbetz had a baby girl, Kathryn, on October 30th. Bill and Nancy Hobson had their first child, William, Jr., on August 11th. Gerry Paul and wife Sherri had their first, also a son, Alexander Laurence, on October 3rd.

<u>David Harris</u> writes: "I have a new job at Walter Reed, at the Army Institute of Research. My area of expertise has expanded from the study of one nether region (VD) to another (diarrhea). I have started with a study of Shigellosis, looking into the mechanism of action of Shiga toxin. Dave spent an enjoyable summer: 2 weeks on a hiking trip around Mt. Robson in British Columbia with Pete Modley '67 and friends, and a month at Harvard "learning a research technique."

Still working on a major development between Stowe and Sugarbush is <u>Steve Lanfer</u>. Steve's also started in the real estate business and writes that "if anyone is looking for land or a house in the East's best ski country, give me a ring." <u>Ed Grew</u> has been in the Antarctic since December 1972 at the Russian base of Molodezhnaya with a group of geologists. He's the only non-Russian there. Ed will be returning to the U.S.A. this summer.

Bill Bailey is teaching abnormal psychology at Queens College and finishing up his thesis in neuropsychology. He is also a research assistant at Rockefeller University. Meg and Bill also became parents last August (Mimi). Jim Lustenader has been with Wells, Rich, Greene, which he writes is "some kind of record" in the advertising business. His wife Betsy is a researcher-reporter of Time, Inc. Jim reports that Gus and Susan Southworth moved to Hartford, Ct. last summer, where Gus has joined the law firm of Dayberry, Howard after graduating from B.U. Law School and that Bob and Joan Baldwin are living in Rochester, N.Y., and should have had their first child as of this writing.

Larry Goss has completed his Ph.D. in geography at the University of Washington (Seattle) and has been promoted to assistant professor of geography at the State University of New York College of Arts and Sciences at Oswego, N.Y. <u>Jeff Rogers</u> is currently employed "putting criminals back on the street" in Portland, Oregon.

Head Class Agent <u>Caleb Loring</u> writes that the 1973 Alumni Fund drive was a great success, as far as the Class of '66 was concerned. He hopes to have more class agents next year as the College raises our challenge. If you are interested in serving as a class agent, contact Caleb.

A report from <u>Don Glazer</u>: "Alan Rottenberg and Debbie had their second kid - a boy, Danny - and now live in Newton. Alan and I play squash at the Harvard Glub every Monday night. <u>Noel Fidel</u> is practicing law in Arizona, having previously worked for Cesar Chavez as a Robert Kennedy Fellow and for the United Mine Workers (Yablonski group). <u>Rick Reiss</u> and Bonnie are prospering in New York; they both graduated from N.Y.U. Law School and are now in night school getting their M.B.A.'s from N.Y.U."

Jim Edson says: "No message." Jim Hawkanson is working for First National City Bank in New York. Jim, Jane and their 14 month old daughter, Betsy, are living in Chappaqua. Walt Harrison and his wife Linda are now established members of the Peabody, Mass., community. Walt has joined two other Pediatricians there and they have all the trappings of Suburbia: 2 kids, "a dog, a lawnmower, a septic tank and taxes."

From <u>Lad Jeffers</u>: "After playing the ponies in Wall Street for eight years, decided to try the construction business. Spent nine months in Calgary, western Canada, building townhouses. Early this year the Irish Mafia gave me an offer I couldn't refuse to build ski-houses. Currently working as numbers man, nail banger for this small outfit in the Stratton-Bromley area of Southern Vermont. Small-town atmosphere a very welcome change from the Big Apple."

Joel <u>Mumford</u> returned last winter from a stirt in Antarctica as a medical officer and x-country ski instructor to a small group of scientists and found himself unexpectedly assigned to London, where he works at the Embassy. Life in London "is just a bit more genteel than down on the ice." Joel expects to be in London for about another year before his Navy time is up and he returns to Boston for a residency in Anesthesia. <u>Tom Vosteen</u> is presently working with the State of Illinois, Division of Tourism. He passed his comprehensive exams for his Ph.D. in French at the University of Iowa.

Finally, from <u>Kevin Trainor</u>: "Someone leaked the fact that I got married to the Alumni Mag. I suppose I should have volunteered the information and given my wife a bit more of an introduction to Big Greeners (who watch the column for new wives and babies) than 'Mrs. Trainor.'

In August '72 I married Linda Wirth of Madison, Wis., whom I met while I was working in Sun Valley, Idaho. In keeping with the eastern tradition of listing one's spouses academic institutions, Linda graduated from Madison West H.S. '65. (I should leave it at this, but winters are too long in No. Idaho to be spent alone). She also graduated from University of Wisconsin '69. Robbo Cleary was scheduled to sing at the wedding but failed to show due to more lucrative engagements in Great Britain. I'm in my second year of Law School at the University of Idaho."

That's all for now. If you've got a few minutes, drop me a line. And don't forget to send your class dues to Gerry.

D.N.D.

